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October 22, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R TH O U S E

Dear Mr. Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for King County Council consideration an ordinance relating to the adoption of the King County Consortium Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan for 2005 – 2009.

The Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan (“Consolidated Plan”) presents a unified approach to addressing the housing and community development needs of communities in King County outside Seattle.  King County prepares this plan on behalf of the King County Consortium, a special partnership between King County and most of the suburban cities and towns, plus the unincorporated areas of the county.  It does not include the City of Seattle, which prepares its own consolidated plan.  

The Joint Recommendations Committee (JRC), which provides oversight on a wide range of regional housing and community development issues, has completed its review and endorsed the 2005-2009 Consolidated Plan.  The JRC is the inter-jurisdictional policy body for King County and the suburban cities created through interlocal cooperation agreements that formed the King County Community Development Block Grant Consortium and the King County HOME Investment Partnership Consortium.  Mayor Ava Frisinger of Issaquah currently chairs the JRC.

The Consolidated Plan will guide the investment of approximately $12 million per year in federal housing and community development funds, and an additional $9 million per year in other federal or related state and local funds to address housing, homelessness and community development needs throughout the King County Consortium over the next five years, from 2005 through 2009. 

The Consolidated Plan is a requirement of the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), through which King County receives its federal dollars.  These HUD-funded housing and community development programs have a broad national goal, which is “…to develop viable urban communities, by providing decent affordable housing and a suitable living environment, and by expanding economic opportunities, principally for low- and moderate-income persons” (Housing and Community Development Act of 1974, as amended).

Within that broad national goal, HUD requires the King County Consortium to consider its own needs, and to set its own goals, objectives, and strategies, as well as performance measures.

The goals and objectives set forth for the King County Consortium in this plan are:

Goal One:  Ensure Decent, Affordable Housing

Objective 1: Rental Housing.  Preserve and expand the supply of affordable rental housing available to low- and moderate-income households, including households with special needs.

Objective 2: Home Ownership.  Preserve the housing of low- and moderate-income home owners, and provide home ownership assistance programs for low- and moderate-income households that are prepared to become first time home owners.

Objective 3: Fair Housing.  Plan for and support fair housing strategies and initiatives designed to affirmatively further fair housing choice and to increase access to housing as well as housing programs and services.

Goal 2:  End Homelessness 

This goal, and its associated objectives and strategies, is intended to be consistent with the 10-year plan to end homelessness being prepared by the countywide Committee to End Homelessness.  

Objective 1: Prevention.  Support programs that prevent homelessness.

Objective 2: Permanent Housing.  Support a range of permanent affordable housing options for homeless people. (This objective is related to the objectives under Goal One, Ensure Decent Affordable Housing, above.)

Objective 3: Homeless Housing Programs.  Provide programs and services to address the temporary housing needs and other needs of households when homelessness occurs.

Objective 4: Regional Planning and Coordination.  The Consortium will approach homeless planning and coordination as a regional issue.  The Consortium will work with the Committee to End Homelessness, cities, mainstream systems, the Safe Harbors Initiative, housing funders, community agencies, United Way, the private sector including business, and homeless people on various coordination efforts.

Goal Three:  Establish and Maintain a Suitable Living Environment and Economic Opportunities for Low- and Moderate-Income Persons

Objective 1:  Human Service Agencies.  Improve the ability of health and human service agencies to serve our low- and moderate-income residents effectively and efficiently.

Objective 2:  Low- and Moderate-Income Communities.  Improve the living environment in low- and moderate-income neighborhoods/communities in accordance with jurisdictions’ adopted Comprehensive Plans and the Countywide Planning policies.

Objective 3:  Economic Opportunities.  Expand economic opportunities for low- and moderate-income persons.

A more detailed description of the goals and objectives above, together with specific strategies and associated outcomes and performance measures can be found in Chapter 3 of the Consolidated Plan.

I believe it is particularly important that we work toward the goal of ending homelessness.  

The regional Committee to End Homelessness will soon release its ten-year plan to end homelessness.  Ending homelessness will not be easy.  It will require a sustained commitment from all members of our community—from those in government, faith communities, businesses, housing and service providers, and average citizens, as well as from all levels of government, local, state and federal.

We will be taking the important first step, which is to consciously adopt the goal of ending homelessness, not simply managing it.  This means we must work harder to prevent homelessness, and we must work to get people who are homeless into permanent housing as soon as possible.  People should not spend years in the homeless system, cycling between shelters and transitional housing, or between the streets, Harborview and jail.  Two of the goals outlined above (Goals One and Two) are intended to support this vision and the work of the Committee to End Homelessness.  

The Consolidated Plan is also intended to support housing and community development investments that are consistent with our region’s long range plans for growth, particularly the Countywide Planning Policies and local Comprehensive Plans.  As a result, it creates an integrated set of strategies not only to address affordable housing needs and the prevention of homelessness, but also to help ensure that our low- and moderate-income urban communities are supported by adequate public infrastructure and services (Goal Three above).  

It is important for a plan addressing such important goals to have broad support.  This Consolidated Plan has been developed after extensive public input, and in consultation with numerous stakeholders and our partner jurisdictions, the suburban cities in the King County Consortium.  The extensive collaboration and outreach to the community makes this a strong document.      

Early on, as part of that public process, staff reached out to gather input from those residents who are the primary intended beneficiaries of these federal housing and community development programs:  our low- and moderate-income residents.  Rather than trying to draw people to one or more meetings to solicit their input, staff went out into the communities where low- and moderate-income individuals and families were already gathering or receiving services, such as a thrift store, a food bank, a multi-service center, a state Community Services Office, etc.  Staff created an informational kiosk, with displays in four languages: English, Spanish, Russian and Chinese.  People viewing the kiosk display were invited to fill out a short “ballot” asking them their opinion about priority housing and community development needs.  This was a traveling kiosk, which was displayed at seven different locations around the county for several days each.  The display locations were advertised ahead of time in local newspapers, the county web site, and via flyers distributed by local health and social service providers.  More information and a summary of the results can be found in Appendix B of the Consolidated Plan.

In addition, a series of focus groups designed to identify key issues were held with selected stakeholders, including housing providers, social service providers, city staff, and program clients.  Based on the focus group results, an extensive on-line survey was developed to allow all stakeholders to provide input on these key issues.  The results of this on-line survey can also be found in Appendix B.

The Consolidated Plan provides us with a comprehensive strategy for addressing the housing and community development needs of this region.  I look forward to your favorable review and adoption.  If you have any questions about the Consolidated Plan, please call Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at (206) 296-7689 or Linda Peterson, Program Manager, Housing and Community Development, at (206) 296-8661.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff



              Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



              Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human 
Services


Sadikifu Akina-James, Director, Community Services Division


Linda Peterson, Program Manager, Housing and Community Development
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